Committee on Curriculum and Instruction

11-7-08, 9-11 a.m. 156 university Hall
Approved Minutes

Present:  Liddle, Harder, R. Harvey, Vaessin, Highley, Huffman, Hubin, Krissek, Pride, Shanda, Trudeau, Andereck, Mumy, V. Williams, Watson, Gustafson, Hallihan, Jenkins, Collier, Wanzer, Fredal, Breitenberger (Guests: Mindy Wright and Golden Jackson)

1. Service Learning Initiative update (last CCI update was 2-15-07)

a. Jackson: The Service Learning Initiative (SLI) began at Ohio State in 1998 and is an educational strategy to reinforce, enhance, and deepen student learning by involving students in the community. Students feel more empowered and engaged in subject matter and through sharing their service experiences with the class, they further integrate what they are learning in community with what is learned in classroom. Some research shows positive effect of service learning (SL) on students’ ability to formulate plans for their futures. For faculty there seems to be a positive impact on student satisfaction with learning in SL courses.

b. SLI website has information on program, research on efficacy, and course development resources. http://service-learning.osu.edu/
c. Now an official “S” designation has been developed (beginning in AU07) and there are currently 50-60 courses with a service learning component. 
i. It is important to have a formal mechanism to identify SL courses so students are aware that the course has an SL component when planning enrollment and so that involvement in SL courses can be shown on their transcripts. 

ii. Approval of SL courses: Existing courses adding “S” are fast-tracked through Service Learnign Roundtable. New courses requesting “S” component go through established approval processes. This flow was approved by CCI and OAA in 2007 (see handouts).

d. Ohio State was mentioned in USNews and World Report as a good place to attend for students interested in SL. Also on national SL honor roll.

e. SLI has worked this past year on collecting data about the program to ensure future success.

f. Elements of SL courses: Some SL courses are project-based, some task-based, some indirect (writing a grant proposal) while some involve direct work with communities (see SLI website under “courses” to access resources for course design and examples)
g. Course development: see “Checklist for Developing S-L Courses” handout (also on web) 

h. Q: Are most SL courses offered through majors? GEC? (see handout with draft list of courses that have SL characteristics) A: Right now there is a mix and Mindy Wright is working to identify various SL courses within ASC or those with SL characteristics in order to help encourage the identification and development of SL courses for those interested. 
i. Sometimes SL courses can lead into interesting connections between departments and people (ex. Geography course by Ola Ahsqvist used within a community identified by AAAS, which developed into a graduate student’s research project in third unit)
j. “Community” can be internationally defined (examples: AAAS in Ghana; Engineering course held in WI qtr and students go to Honduras in SP; Consumer Sci course in SP and students go to Honduras in AU)
k. Q: Are IRB issues a concern?  IRB pertains mostly to research, not to volunteerism, although there are certain strict guidelines that protect students and those communities being served. If one goes into a project with future research in mind, the SLI will assist with IRB approval and procedures.

l. Q: What if connections develop later and someone wishes to use research afterwards? Any human subjects research projects must be developed and approved by IRB ahead of time.

m. Q: How does an SL course differ from an internship course? SL is connected to specific learning objectives within a course.

n. Q: Is there an SL “movement” to which we are responding? SL roots can be traced back to post-depression era (John Dewey). There is not a national professional SL organization. There are meetings and conferences but SL cuts across disciplines in a variety of ways. Ohio State is becoming known as a resource for other institutions such as Stanford who are interested in developing such programs.

o. Are there examples of transferrable or model learning outcomes for people to use? Some exist here and at other institutions and the SLI is in the process of developing more for Ohio State.

p. Because of Mindy Wright’s dual role within ASC with SL and  Community Partnerships, she may know of communities already willing and available to be part of SL courses.

q. Is there incentive for the development of SL courses beyond its intrinsic learning value?  Ohio State has applied for the Carnegie Classification of an “Engaged University,” also the “S” designation for students’ transcripts helps with their and the university’s reputation. There have been discussions with Dean Leitzel to support SL across the curriculum which would assist faculty with the logistics of SL courses (i.e. site transportation). New VP for Outreach will also be involved in these discussions.
2. Approval of 10-17-08 minutes – Unanimously Approved
a. Motion to approve Harder, 2nd Trudeau

3. Updates on Calendar Conversion from Chair

a. Chris Highley and Harald Vaessin have been asked to serve on initial recommendation committee. If anyone else is interested in serving, please contact Dick Gunther. 

b. Updates on progress of this committee will be provided to CCI.

4. Discussion of Department of History’s Position Paper on the consideration of courses for GEC Historical Study Status

a. Position Paper was an informational item presented at A&H CCI subcommittee meeting on 10/28/08
b. Q: What would CCI like to do with/in response to this document?

c. Comment: Currently subcommittee looks at syllabus and rationale but will not go into background of instructor offering the course. This seems appropriate. Perhaps training or additional work for potential instructors could be provided. 

d. Subcommittee members agreed that it is outside their purview to consider the qualifications of instructor.
e. Historical Study guideline development (chair Valarie Williams) ensured that the presence of primary and secondary sources be included in rationale, which is similar to what position paper proposes. This work was done in concerted effort with History Department (Bill Childs). 

f. Suggestion: Give current guidelines to History Department and ask how they might revise these to include more specific language which addresses their concern of underlying forces, dynamics, and historiography of the teaching of these courses. 
g. Q: If CCI does this for Historical Study, would it have to solicit responses from all units involved in all of the various categories? This could be done on an as-requested basis. Some of this information is already in Model Curriculum
h. End of position paper looks at American Historical Society standards which are national statements and could be usefully incorporated into local guidelines as a basis for continued discussion.

i. No department controls any particular part of GEC. The wisdom of the CCI is incorporated into current guidelines and opening up the guidelines to departments could override the collective wisdom of the CCI.

j. Strong second from to above comment from a CCI member.

k. P.3 2nd paragraph: there is a difference between teaching disciplinary history and teaching history as a GEC course.

l. If History were to suggest revisions to guidelines, CCI would still have final decision, would not be delegating authority to a department, and could choose to respond as they see fit.
m. History is in an unusual position of having a GEC category made up almost exclusively of their courses. This is only category for which a department is always asked to comment. 

n. If there were a slippage in the judgment of the criteria would it be fruitful to examine a refinement of the guidelines for vetting? Comment: After reading the position paper, there was a much better understanding of what constitutes Historical Study. This document helps to sensitize members to a deeper meaning for committee members. 

o. If this is given to committee members but not proposers, is that fair? Should criteria being used to judge be given to proposers too?

p. How should Historical Study be defined? By the History Department? No, by the Model Curriculum. If we move toward greater specificity as defined by History Department this could narrow the definition of history or could be an offering on what constitutes the rigorous study of history? 
q. There is a distinction between recognizing the authority of disciplines to teach history within their discipline and what would constitute the teaching of history for a general education context. A word such as “History” has both narrow and broad implications, the former of which can be propriety to departments but the latter of which is is supposed to be encompassed in the GEC, for example the process of complicating issues of chronology and cross-fertilization of what it means to study history.
r. There is a precedent of other GEC categories having extra questions for within the guidelines for the HS category.

s. Committee agrees that the professional credentials of instructors should not be included in the vetting process.

t. The current guidelines seem to capture the American Historical Society’s guidelines in spirit. 

u. History has initiated this as a matter of concern moving up through the proper curricular channels. This committee remains curious how your guidelines (#1) is not commensurate with the AHS position on how history should be taught? If there is a problem with this, how would you suggest a change? This would be a very narrow charge that would respond to their concerns.

v. What is the purpose of the GEC in comparison to the purpose of the discipline. Is it designed to be a university-wide statement for students to say here is how we think about history and should that come from History Department? Mixed responses – some disagreement. 
w. History Department weighed in on these guidelines weekly during the development of the HS guidelines. Suggestion to reexamine the courses in question rather than the guidelines. This situation raises the question of whether History is understanding the guidelines differently and if so how/why? There is not only one course in question for the concurrence of History. Is there a way to reconsider a course for approval? Only through assessment report review.
x. Clarification of right of CCI and its subcommittees to overrule non-concurrences after ample communication and responses.

Motion Hubin, 2nd Liddle: 
Ask Hist to look at current Goals and ELOs and inform CCI of in what ways they think they fall short so CCI can discuss this.

Request that Department of History give a response to CCI asking for clarification on if/how current guidelines (already agreed upon with History in original conversations – could History have understood the guidelines differently) are/are not commensurate with the AHS position and their own position as a unit and if not, how would they suggest that the guidelines be changed/refined/expanded to clarify matters.

Further discussion: interpretation of guidelines will always differ among individuals and this is discussed within committees. Getting clarification with clear understanding that CCI may not change guidelines based on response. 

Should there be an appeals process within CCI? 

Assessment should play a role in the decision to keep status of a GEC course.   CCI should consider giving guidance to Assessment subcommittee on how such new courses could be systematically assessed on categorical level.
Before CCI gave subcommittees decision to overrule non-concurrences, such issues were brought to full CCI for a collective decision. Suggestion to revisit this procedure.

There have been discussions as to whether any given GEC course must satisfy all of the guidelines and in the past has decided that such absolute specificity could be a slippery slope.

Vote to approve Motion: Approve 9: Opposed 1

5. Discussion of Model 3

a. Would there be difficulty staffing 5 subcommittees?
b. It may be difficult for subcommittee members to have broader knowledge base if they are vetting proposals outside of specific disciplinary perspective

i. Comment: Positive experience at CAA level

ii. What is the benefit to sending it to a subcommittee randomly? Concern that the learning curve for certain types of proposals would be too high for subcommittees to deal with efficiently

iii. Potential for discrepancies among subcommittees on approving GEC courses

iv. If each subcommittee, however, remains discipline specific, one committee could apply more stringent or different criteria than another committee to another category. This could serve to equalize the vetting process.

v. Current committees have varying workload. Could disciplinary subcommittees be restructured to accommodate this? Certain aspects of what is vetted in current subcommittees could be restructured.
vi. Change “Triage” to “Fast-Track” from curriculum office to chair of the appropriate disciplinary subcommittee. “Triage” in terms of “sorting” function. Move box 4  up in chart.

vii. Best and worst thing about discipline-based subcommittees is historical knowledge.

1. Specialized knowledge is important

viii. Clarification of triage committee: will reduce overall workload of subcommittees and rotating members will learn more during triage rotation capacity (during which time that person would not be on another subcommittee). Only modest changes would be looked at by triage committee and then brought to CCI as a motion to approve, at which time any CCI member could request it be sent to subcommittee.
ix. Q: Interdisciplinary subcommittee function as a college committee disappears with this model. This is an important site of discussion with regard to these courses.

x. Chris to draft another model for consideration based on feedback above.

6. Discussion of Diversity Task Force final report and proposed guidelines

a. Context (Julia Watson) was a member of this task force but now as an associate dean does not feel appropriate that she represent faculty task force voice.  Suggestion to invite the task force, especially Claudia Buchman (chair) to attend a future meeting.

i. Although the International Diversity areas have been in existence for many years, there have not been specific guidelines for committees to consider which of the two International categories a course would be applied to. There were multiple levels of dialogue concerning how to distinguish “western” from “non-western.” 

ii. In proposed guidelines point #4 is a suggestion for the wording of such a distinction. 

iii. Suggestion not to include this as a part of the larger Insight Areas discussion but to continue discussion on guideline refinement with members from task force present. Task force felt strongly that Diversity should continue to exist as a GEC category (see final report)
